

[image: image1.emf]
 
NORTH CENTRAL PUBLIC HEALTH DISTRICT
“Caring For Our Communities”

419 East Seventh Street

The Dalles, OR 97058-2676

541-506-2600

www.ncphd.org
North Central Public Health District

Board of Health

Meeting Minutes

June 9, 2015 (3:00 pm)  

In Attendance:  Commissioner Mike Smith – Sherman County; Linda Thompson – Sherman County; Roger Whitley – Sherman County; Commissioner Steve Kramer – Wasco County; and William Hamilton – Wasco County.  
Staff Present:  Teri Thalhofer – Director; Dr. McDonell – Health Officer; Kathi Hall – Finance Manager
Guests:  Neita Cecil – The Dalles Chronicle 
 Minutes taken by Gloria Perry 
Meeting called to order on June 9, 2015 at 3:00pm by Chair Commissioner Mike Smith.

Summary of Actions Taken
Motion by Commissioner Kramer, second by Roger Whitley, to approve the minutes from the 4/27/15 special board meeting as presented.
Vote:


5-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Linda Thompson, Commissioner Steve Kramer, Roger Whitley, and William Hamilton.
No:

0

Abstain:

0

Motion carried.

Motion by William Hamilton, second by Commissioner Kramer, to approve the minutes from the 5/12/15 board meeting as presented.

Vote:


5-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Linda Thompson, Commissioner Steve Kramer, Roger Whitley, and William Hamilton.
No:

0

Abstain:

0

Motion carried.
Motion by Linda Thompson, second by Roger Whitley, to authorize Teri Thalhofer to ask for the $32,208.00 from the Wasco County Board. 
Vote:


5-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Linda Thompson, Commissioner Steve Kramer, Roger Whitley, and William Hamilton.
No:

0

Abstain:

0

Motion carried.
Motion by Roger Whitley, second by Linda Thompson, to approve the staff reduction scenario as proposed if Wasco County’s funding level stays the same.
Vote:


4-1
Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Linda Thompson, Roger Whitley, and William Hamilton.
No:

Commissioner Steve Kramer
Abstain:

0

Motion carried.
Motion by Roger Whitley, second by Linda Thompson, to authorize check numbers 10807 through 10850 and payroll EFT numbers 135 through 142 totaling $113,181.77.

Vote:


5-0

Yes:
Commissioner Mike Smith, Linda Thompson, Commissioner Steve Kramer, Roger Whitley, and William Hamilton.
No:

0

Abstain:

0

Motion carried.
WELCOME
1. MINUTES

a. Approval of past meeting minutes.  

· Minutes approved as presented.
b. Set next meeting date:

· There is a special board of health meeting scheduled for Tuesday, June 23, 2015 at 3:30 pm.  Meeting location will be at the North Central Public Health District (meeting room) – 419 E. 7th St., The Dalles.

· The next regular meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, July 14, 2015 at 3 pm.  Meeting location will be at the North Central Public Health District (meeting room) – 419 E. 7th St., The Dalles.

2. ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA
a. Public Comment Period
· No comments made.
3. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
a. Updates from Wasco County – Wasco County Project Plan

· Commissioner Kramer did not have any updates to present.  He advised the board that Wasco County is still in the process of formulating questions they have from the 6/3/15 presentation.  Commissioner Kramer hopes to have those completed soon.

· Teri stated that she has had communication with Kathy Schwartz since the presentation however she did not have any feedback.

· It was requested by Commissioner Smith that as NCPHD adds updates to the project plan that they be done in red.

· Teri stated that as she looks at the project plan, that is the only deliverable the District is responsible for.  The rest of the deliverables seem to be around the governmental agreement.

· Commissioner Kramer stated in regards to the IGA he would like to meet with Commissioner Smith and Judge Shaffer to discuss.

b. Funding Request
· Teri’s understanding of the request to Wasco County last year is that at the Board of Commissions meeting Wasco County agreed to fund NCPHD up to $344,000; that’s still $32,208 short from what we budgeted to be the Wasco County money contribution based on input from Commissioner Kramer and Monica Morris at our budget adoption meeting.  Revenue has not come in as projected and we are projecting that at the end of the year we will be $47,056 under anticipated revenue.  Teri is on the agenda for the Wasco County Board of Commissioners meeting on June 17th.  She is looking for guidance from NCPHD board about what amount to ask from Wasco County.  
· Commissioner Smith stated that there was a set aside in Wasco’s budget last year.  He said that Monica Morris was hoping NCPHD would bring in more than we were projecting so Wasco held back money in order to see if the revenue came through. He continued with what he and Monica had talked about is if there was a demonstrated need, if we fell short in the projections, that we could come to the Wasco County Commissioners board and ask for that remaining balance.  So the request to this board is do we want to ask the full amount of $32,208.  It would be Commissioner Smith suggestion that the ask is for the full amount because we will still be about $15,000 short that will have to be taken out of the beginning balance. 

· It was requested that Kathi Hall send a report to the board on where we are at with expenses.

· Commissioner Kramer asked if NCPHD board was going to request this from Wasco County without knowing the answer to Bill’s question about our expenditures. He was okay with this ask but was just curious.

· Commissioner Smith stated we need to as this is our last opportunity to do that.

· Bill Hamilton stated his point was that he thought it would play better if we can say we’re 5% below budget or 10% below budget.  He realizes that expenses don’t always follow revenue but it does occur.

· Commissioner Smith stated Wasco County will have that information presented to them.

· Kathi Hall briefly reviewed the graph titled Revenue by Category by Year.

· After discussion a motion was made to authorize Teri Thalhofer to ask Wasco County for $32,208.00.

4. NEW BUSINESS
a. 2015-16 Budget
· Kathi Hall reviewed with the board the proposed budget for revenue and expenditures.

· The budget was created for current service level.

· The budget does not include a COLA (cost of living adjustment) for staff.
· The budget committee approved the proposed budget.

· On May 18, 2015 Kathi attended the Wasco County Budget meeting.  It appears that Wasco County’s budget looks okay.  There is an increase in their beginning balance from last year to this year and they are able to fund a reserve of a little over 2 million and they were able to add 7 full-time FTE positions. Their budget committee voted to keep the district contribution at $314,000 which is what was in their proposed budget.

· Staff Reduction Scenario

· Teri stated that Wasco County’s budget adoption is June 17th and NCPHD’s budget adoption is the 23rd.  If Wasco County votes to go with the $314,000 we will need to reduce our budget by $81,000.  

· Teri reviewed the staff reduction scenario prepared by NCPHD’s leadership team.  

· Two positions would be eliminated.

· Important to note that when we reduce positions that are partially funded by County contributions, it also reduces revenue generation.  The $81,000 reduction would equal closer to $172,000 reduction in our budget because of the loss of family planning revenue.
· The proposal is to have the nurse practitioner available two (2) days a week, walk-in clinic available one (1) day a week.  In the facilitated agreement that was reached between the counties before the new IGA was signed, there was an agreement that if there is a reduction in the budget, the county that is not meeting the current service level need is where the reductions will occur.

· We will need to provide access to family planning and immunizations in Gilliam and Sherman counties so a nurse would travel with the WIC clinic to each of the sites every other month to provide that access.  We will need to do promotion for that.
· The reason this program was chosen is this is a service area that’s available elsewhere in the community.  Not on the same walk-in basis but you can get immunizations, contraceptives and  STD testing from your primary care provider.  At NCPHD you can walk in and walk out with a birth control method in two hours.  It might take up to 6 weeks to get in to see your primary care provider but it is available.

· Teri stated this is not an easy decision for us.  There is no where we can cut services that aren’t going to have an impact on the community but this scenario seems to be the best way to go.

· In addition, there will be 4 fewer employees next fiscal year to respond to a public health emergency because of the transfer of David Skakel to Wasco County. Also, because of the uncertainty we were unable to apply for a VISTA volunteer who has been trained and is able to respond.

· Because of the loss of nursing staff, environmental health staff will be trained to respond to communicable disease reports.  This will change the prioritization of their duties and they will be an integral part of the communicable disease team.   An outbreak is top priority so other work waits.
· Linda Thompson asked if environmental health have enough staff to take care of the situation.  Are they going to have to end up hiring people?
· Teri replied that there is no money to hire additional staff.

· Linda Thompson asked if we currently do our walk in clinics 5 days a week and how many clients to you see a day.

· Teri said, yes.  Monday – Friday 8:30am to 12:00pm and the 1:00pm to 5:00pm.  The number of clients per day depends.  It can be anywhere from 4 to 25.
· Bill Hamilton stated that he understood what Teri said about the services being provided by other agencies or other sources in the county.  This scenario will reduce revenue by about $91,000.

· Teri stated yes we estimate about $91,000 family planning revenue would be lost. 

· Bill Hamilton asked Teri if there are other non-revenue generating programs that she’s looked at.

· Teri replied that communicable disease is the only nursing program that’s not revenue generating and it’s mandated very specifically.

· Mike Smith stated he thought that was a discussion at the leadership team.  So Many of the things that we do the money is specifically for that program so we had to look at things that are general fund support that you could choose to cut.  A lot of those programs you would either just stop doing them and not take the money from the state, or you would do them.  A lot of the programs are break-even, not counting the admin portion of it.  You do with the money you get what you can with it and try to look at general fund contributions as where can you find those cuts within that and with the employee space.  I think it was really brave and interesting of the leadership team because I challenged them right away to see what could we do and how would we do this to make it affective.  Because you could look at programs and say we are willing to stop doing this.
· Teri stated then you put yourself at risk of losing local public health authority.

· Commissioner Smith stated, “Yes and you are really not saving yourself any money necessarily because you are supported by general fund dollars and the clinic is really where a lot of that is.”
· Teri stated, “We’ve reduced our FTE by 2 ½ in the last two years without service reductions and we can’t reduce FTE anymore without service reductions, it’s just not possible.  We’re running as lean as we possibly can.” 
· Commissioner Smith asked the board if they have any other suggestions or questions.  
· Roger Whitley asked if Gilliam and Sherman were going to try and work around that so they don’t have to suffer.

· Teri stated, “We don’t provide family planning and walk-in immunizations in Sherman and Gilliam County right now.  Those clients come in to The Dalles to get it.  Now it’s only going to be available to them one day a week.  That’s why we’re going to travel out with the WIC clinic to provide some additional access, however it’s not going to be the same level of access for anyone; and Wasco County clients can certainly come out to the WIC clinic.  It will be broadly advertised that they can travel out to Arlington, Condon and Rufus to see the nurse that is with the WIC clinic.”
· Linda Thompson stated, “A lot of times those people can’t travel that far.  They are on a limited budget.  If you have this walk-in one day week and you are seeing 4 to 25 people a day now, you might be able to keep that whole day full but you’re going to be dealing with the issue of people who can’t come that particular day.  So even though you might have the capacity to see 30 clients, you might not have 30 clients.”
· Teri stated, “That’s absolutely true.  The nurse practitioner clinic will continue to be booked on Monday and Tuesday and as people walk in for family planning if she can work them in we will.  But there’s going to be an impact.  In 2013 we averted 180 pregnancies.  An additional 100 days of closure could result in 74 unintended pregnancies per year due to limited access.  Those costs just roll on up.  There are lots of studies that show that unintended and unwanted pregnancies where families are not prepared, those children’s births cost more, their medical care costs more, they cost more to educate, they cost more to the social services system, and they cost more to the correction system.”   
· Roger Whitley stated, “So in the long run, it’s going to cost Wasco County more money.”

· Teri stated, “Almost 60% of children born in Wasco County are born into poverty.  The statewide number is a little over 50% and we are close to 60% in Wasco County.”
· Commissioner Smith stated, “We need direction on what to do if the funding reductions occur.  We need to have a plan to move forward.  How quickly can something like this be implemented.”
· Teri stated that it could be implemented in 2 weeks.

· Commissioner Smith stated, “We have two employees that may be laid off so we are looking at a higher unemployment rate.”

· Teri stated that is true.  If we lay off two employees they will be eligible for unemployment.  We do not self insure for unemployment, we are part of a pool.  Right now our rate is low because we don’t have any history but as we add history then our unemployment costs next year will likely go up.
· In looking at the proposal, Commissioner Smith wasn’t sure if the board has to actually approve that or if it’s something we have in place in case it is needed.
· Teri stated she would like the board to approve it today, unless the board wants to approve it on the 23rd of June along with the budget and fee schedule.  She needs to have board approval to issue layoff notices.

· If a different number other than $314,000 comes back the board would then revisit the staff reduction scenario at the June 23, 2015 board of health meeting.
· After discussion, a motion was made to approve the proposed reduction scenario as presented.  

b. Review of A/P checks issued (May 2015)

· At the last board meeting, Fred Schubert asked why there were missing check numbers on the report. It was explained to the board that the check numbers listed in the Payroll EFT (electronic fund transfer) section will always have one to three numbers not listed.  The reason for this is EDEN reserves numbers for each EFT in a queue and until it has been released for payment it will not be listed on this report.  The two payments that this affects are PERS and our unemployment.  The payment to PERS is not released until the EDEN amount is verified and reconciled with the amount reported from PERS.  The other is the payment for our unemployment.  This payment is paid on a quarterly basis. 

· The board asked that checks being held in the queue be listed on the report as such.  When the payment is released, it should show in red on the report so the board knows that payment has now been issued.
c. Program Highlights

· Modernizing Oregon’s Public Health System presentation.

· Discussed the current situation for public health in Oregon
· Factors that affect health

· Task Force on the future of public health services HB 2348 (2013)

· Conceptual framework for governmental public health services

· State public health budget by fund type

· State investment in public health: Per capita State investment in public health

· The median is $27.40.  Oregon spends $13.37 per capita and is ranked 46.
· Reviewed recommendation made by the Future of Public Health Task Force
d. Contracts Review

· Teri reviewed the following contracts with the board:

· Cytocheck Laboratory

· Regence BCBS of Oregon Medical Group Agreement

e. Director’s Report

· Teri presented report to the board.

f. Email from John Zalaznik

· Commissioner Kramer stated he wanted clarification on policy.  He shared with the board an email he received from John Zalaznik regarding a possible action being taken with a mobile unit located in Wasco County.  He was concerned that he was the only board member to have received this email and thinks all board members should have been notified as well.  His understanding of John’s email was that it implied that the board would be making a decision in regards to taking action.  He stated that this is the first notification of this type that he has received.  
· Teri explained to the board that past and present practice has been if there is an issue in your County, we notify the commissioner in that County.  There is no action for the board to take because it is in Statute.  John’s intent was to make Commissioner Kramer aware of a possible action being taken in the county that Commissioner Kramer represents.  This is the first issue we’ve had since Commissioner Kramer became a representative to the health board.  This is not a policy, only a practice.  A policy can be written if that is the board’s desire.  John’s email was only a heads-up to Commissioner Kramer.
· Other board members voiced their opinion that they did not feel it was necessary for the entire board to be notified of possible enforcement issues with restaurants not located in their respective counties.  Commissioner Kramer disagreed and feels the whole board should be notified.    Commissioner Kramer asked that the subject matter be dropped.
Motion to adjourn was made and the meeting was adjourned at 4:08 pm       
____________________________



_____________

Commissioner Michael Smith, Chair



Date

{Copy of 4/27/15 & 5/12/15 board of health meeting minutes, Quarterly Progress Report with Appendices, 2016 Proposed Budget, Modernization of Public Health Handout, May 2015 Accounts Payable Checks Handout, Cytocheck Laboratory Agreement, Regence BCBS of Oregon Medical Group Agreement and Director’s Report attached and made part of this record.}
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